Kemp, James Hal

by William B. Allen, 1988

27 Mar. 1904-21 Dec. 1940



Senior portrait of James Hal Kemp, from the University of North Carolina 1926 yearbook *The Yackety Yack*, p. 40. Published 1926 by the Publications Union of the University of North Carolina, Chapel Hill, NC. Presented on DigitalNC.

on DigitalNC. [2]James Hal Kemp, orchestra and band leader, was born in Marion, Ala., the son of T. D. and Leila Rush Kemp. His mother was a poet. Hal Kemp began his musical training while working at Marion's Bonita Theater, playing piano. After his family moved to Charlotte, he attended and was graduated from Charlotte Central High School. While in high school he organized his first dance band, a five-piece combo called "The Merrymakers."

In 1922 Kemp entered <u>The University of North Carolina</u> [3], where he organized a campus band known as the "Carolina Club Orchestra." During the summer vacations, the band performed in Europe. Active on campus, Kemp was a member of the Musical Club, band, orchestra, glee club, and Delta Sigma Phi and Lambda Phi Epsilon fraternities. He was also president of the Wigue and Masque, the dramatic arts association. During his senior year he formed a seven-piece combo, the forerunner of his nationally known orchestra, which included future musicians Skinnay Ennis, <u>John Scott Trotter</u> [4], and Saxie Dowell. On the advice and encouragement of bandleader Fred Waring, the orchestra went professional after Kemp's graduation in 1926.

Later that year Kemp's orchestra appeared in Buffalo, N.Y., and started playing in theaters and hotels throughout Europe and the United States. Kemp developed a national reputation following a long stint at the Blackhawk in Chicago in 1932. In the same year he married Betsy Slaughter, a Dallas, Tex., debutante, and moved to a permanent residence in Shongum Lake, N.J. They had two children, Hal, Jr. ("Tippy"), and Sally Rush.

Kemp was proficient in playing trumpet, clarinet, and saxophone. He was recognized for the clean, smooth style in the saxophone and brass sections of his orchestra, as well as the unusual choral arrangements. The band's theme song, which Kemp arranged, was "I'll Be with You When the Summer Is Gone." The band recorded a number of other popular tunes during the late 1930s, including "Got a Date with an Angel," "Lamplight," "Remember Me," "The Loveliness of You," "The Breeze and I," and "Way Back in 1939 A.D." It also played for a number of radio shows, including "Penzoil Parade," "CBS-Time to Shine," "Penthouse Party," and "Chesterfield Program."

Bandleader Kay Kyser credited Kemp with encouraging him to enter the field. Several vocalists achieved fame with Kemp's band—among them Maxine Gray and Bob Allen.

Kemp's band was the first to be featured in a motion picture, *Radio City Revels of 1938*. Receiving wide acclaim, it was named by *Variety* magazine as the favorite "sweet-swing" band of 1938 and received the Associated Collegiate Press All-American Musical Award for 1938.

1

In 1938 Kemp was divorced, and on 13 Jan. 1939 he married Martha Stephenson, of New York but originally from Alabama. In the latter year he served as a guest conductor of the Chicago Symphony, partially fulfilling his secret ambition to be a symphony conductor. His dreams were cut short, however, on 19 Dec. 1940 when he was severely injured in a head-on automobile collision near Madera, Calif., while traveling from Los Angeles to San Francisco to play an engagement. From a punctured lung he developed pneumonia and died two days later. His death came less than two months before he was scheduled to play his most prestigious engagement, a three-month stand at the New York Waldorf-Astoria.

References:

Charlotte Observer, 21-22 Dec. 1940.

University of North Carolina, *Alumni Directory* (1954), Alumni Records (Alumni House, Chapel Hill), and *Yackety-Yack* (1926).

Additional Resources:

[Hal Kemp, head-and-shoulders portrait, facing left]. Photograph. [between 1920 and 1940]. Prints and Photographs Division, Library of Congress. http://www.loc.gov/pictures/item/92512433/ [5] (accessed March 26, 2014).

Hal Kemp Papers, 1918-1992 (collection no. 04923). The Southern Historical Collection. Louis Round Wilson Special Collections Library. University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill. http://www2.lib.unc.edu/mss/inv/k/Kemp,Hal.html (accessed March 26, 2014).

Hal Kemp Orchestra Collection. Audio files. 78 RPMs & Cylinder Recordings, Internet Archive. https://archive.org/details/HalKempOrchestra-01-10 [7] (accessed March 26, 2014).

Image Credits:

Publications Union of the University of North Carolina, Chapel Hill. *The Yackety Yack*. Chapel Hill, NC: Publications Union of the University of North Carolina, Chapel Hill. 1926. http://library.digitalnc.org/cdm/ref/collection/yearbooks/id/935 (accessed March 26, 2014).

Subjects:

Biographies [8]

Musicians [9]

Authors:

Allen, William B. [10]

Origin - location:

Orange County [11]

Chapel Hill [12]

University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill[13]

From:

Dictionary of North Carolina Biography, University of North Carolina Press.[14]

1 January 1988 | Allen, William B.

Source URL: https://www.ncpedia.org/biography/kemp-james-hal

Links

[1] https://www.ncpedia.org/biography/kemp-james-hal [2] http://library.digitalnc.org/cdm/ref/collection/yearbooks/id/935 [3] https://www.ncpedia.org/university-north-carolina-chapel-hi [4] https://www.ncpedia.org/biography/trotter-john-scott [5] http://www.loc.gov/pictures/item/92512433/ [6] http://www2.lib.unc.edu/mss/inv/k/Kemp,Hal.html [7] https://archive.org/details/HalKempOrchestra-01-10 [8] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/subjects/biography-term [9] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/subjects/musicians [10] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/authors/allen-william-b [11] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/origin-location/piedmont/o [12] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/origin-location/piedmont-5 [13] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/origin-location/piedmon-33 [14] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/entry-source/dictionary-no